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Summary: Hiccup never had any issues at school, his basketball
success landed him smack in the middle of the popular circle,
everything was easy there, the mask he wore in front of them was
convincing, of course, there was one girl in school who knew about
it, even if he wasn't aware of her. Summary sucks I know, I'm bad at
this, eventual Hiccstrid, High school AU where Hiccup isn't
bullied

    1. Chapter 1

**A/N: THIRD FIC?! What!? What!? Okay, so this idea just sort of
reared itself in the back of my head like a day and a half ago, I've
been reading a boat-ton of HTTYD high school AU's and to this point I
haven't found any that reverse the relationship, Hiccup is always the
nerdy, shy, weak kid in school that has like one friend and nobody
talks to and I'm not saying that's bad, a lot of the fictions are
actually quite good, but I thought it'd be interesting to switch it
up a little, have Hiccup be the cool, popular one and Astrid be the
unknown nerd! And so, this fiction has been created, I hope you enjoy
this first chapter!**

**As a quick warning, this story will likely contain a few lemons
between a couple of characters, not right off the bat and they will
be labeled, but I have decided to practice writing them for a change
so expect them eventually.**

* * *

><p>Sneakers squeaked, somewhere someone cheered and the sound of
leather swishing through a net echoed around the room, half of the
stand jumped in joy whilst the other half groaned.<p>

The Berk High Nightfury's were trailing eight points moving into a
minute and a half left, a comeback wasn't impossible, but it was
hard.



"Isn't it about time?" A large set blonde boy huffed, he played
centre for the Nightfury's, Jersey number fourteen, most commonly
known as Fishlegs, his team huddled together for the final game
plan.

"Yeah, coming this far to lose is just depressing," Tuffnut Thorston,
the male half of a pair of twins, considered by many to be the
trickiest point guard in the game, the number nine displayed on the
front of his black and dark green jersey proudly.

"I suppose it is," The slightly nasally voice of number four, the
Nightfury's captain and power forward grinned as he spoke, he lived
for moments like this, playing the game he thoroughly enjoyed, he
didn't have to think about anything apart from the next play, the
game, winning, Hiccup was the ace of the Nightfury's and as such all
eyes were on him as he clicked his neck with a resounding pop "Let's
have a little fun."

The referee checked the ball to Tuffnut, who tossed it to Hiccup
instantly, Hiccup almost leisurely brought the ball down the court,
he pulled up at the three point line calmly, the resounding thud of
the leather slamming into the hardwood ringing in his ears, his legs
heart, his heart pounded, sweat poured from his hair and made the
jersey he wore stick to his body tightly.

"Give it up useless, you aren't taking it this year." Snotlout, the
captain of the Berk Academy Nightmares taunted flatly, the two
schools had been competing for best in the state for years, they
almost never missed the state final and the games had always been
nail biting, this was Hiccup and Snotlout's first year on the
teams.

Hiccup grinned as he moved, he faked right before darting left,
Snotlout kept pace as Hiccup spun back to the left before dropping
the ball in a tight crossover the leather snapped through Snotlout's
open legs as Hiccup blew passed him, the Nightmares centre a massive
red haired boy jumped forward and Hiccup reversed his grip sending
the ball bouncing high behind him, the ball connected with the hands
of Tuffnut as the boy reached the height of his shooting motion and
was flicked forward, the back spinning arc swished through the net
loudly.

Constricting the lead to five points with a minute to go, the
nightmares wanted to use as much of the clock as possible, their
point guard grabbed the ball and threw a tired pass towards Snotlout,
Hiccup dropped his weight on his back foot and darted forward,
intercepting the pass and dropping the ball into the hoop.

Three points to go, he thought as the next pass was tossed over his
head, he slid to a stop before any major play could be made, one eye
on the ball and half of his attention on his opponent who was doing
everything he could to slip Hiccup.

Snotlout received the ball and tried to put up a quick shot, it
bounced off the edge of the ring loudly, Fishlegs was harshly shoved
out as the ball sailed into the air, the blonde grimaced as he darted
around and launched, his hand was larger than most people's, he could
just as easily grab the ball with one hand and drag it to him,
meaning he relied less on shutting people out of the key than most



centre's in the competition, His hand closed around the ball and he
dragged it to his chest tightly he landed and spun on his heel
launching the ball to Eret, the Nightfury's shooting guard, jersey
number twenty seven, the boy dropped into a quick back step and
crossed passed his opponent, with a few steps room he moved into his
jump shot, a shadow loomed over his back and he smirked, altering the
ball slightly and dropping it to his left, right into Hiccups hands
as the boy passed them and leapt into the air slamming the ball down,
the thundering sound echoed around the gym with a vengeance.

One point out with twenty five seconds on the clock.

"Don't let em take a step!" Gobber, the Nightfury's coach roared from
the sidelines, Hiccup wiped his jersey across his chin and grinned,
the rush from the game was exhilarating, he barely felt his tiredness
as he gave Eret a slightly stealthier high five than most would at
this point, but they hadn't won yet and Hiccup never celebrated
early.

The Nightmares point guard received the ball and frowned when Tuffnut
set up in front of him, his eyes trailed over the top of his
opponents head, almost no passes were guaranteed to make
it.

Snotlout's mark, Gustav, the Nightfury's number twenty three was the
small forward, he slipped on a patch of sweat and Snotlout broke away
from him, he cursed as he regained his footing and chased after him,
the pass moved towards to Snotlout and landed in his hand with a loud
thud, Gustav grinned and switched marks quickly as Hiccup slid in
front of Snotlout with a grin.

"Feeling the pressure yet, cuz?" Hiccup taunted as the boy held the
ball for a second, Snotlout wasn't captain because he was bad, he
slammed the ball into the ground heavily as he moved towards Hiccup,
the boys eyes narrowed as Hiccup relaxed, his arms almost hanging
limply by his sides as it seemed like steam was rising off of
Hiccup's body, Snotlout pulled up and hopped back bring the ball
around.

Hiccup's eyes narrowed and his hand shot forward, the slap of leather
resounded around the court as Snotlout jumped, the ball knocked free
from his grip, it bounced to the left and was headed out of bounds,
Gustav dived for it clamping his small fingers around it he ripped it
across, the ball rifled into Tuffnut's hand as Gustav slammed into
the ground and rolled over rising to his feet quickly and running
back onto the court.

Six seconds on the clock as Tuffnut reared the ball back and launched
it "Blitz!" He roared as Eret cut across the court and grabbed it,
the clocks ticking had never been louder in the players ears as Eret
took a deep breath and jumped, shot leaving his hand only
milliseconds before the buzzer went off, he landed with a smirk and
Hiccup let out a shout and threw his fist into the air, the ball may
as well have been on a track as it fell through the net.

The crowd erupted into a roar as the referee counted the shot, the
score ticking over.
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The team dived onto Eret's back happily as Hiccup laughed, the
celebration was cut short when the refs asked that they line up, each
team did so, shook each other's hands and thanked each other for the
game.

The crowds rushed the team, Hiccup's dad had been there, it was the
miraculous turn for the boys life, the day he finally made it to the
top, the last day he ever really smiledâ€¦

* * *

><p>Astrid's eyes opened and she blinked at the roof blearily, it had
been a long time since she had had that dream, the first state
championship Hiccup and his team had won, of course, they didn't
really know each other, she just had an age old one sided crush on
the boy, she had lent him a pen once, he hadn't given it back, but
that was the height of their pathetic interaction, before Hiccup got
popular, back when most thought he was still uncoordinated and
gangly, Astrid had thought he was kind of cute and dedicated, he
practiced after school, before school and at every other opportunity,
she only knew because she'd hang around in the library and he'd still
be in the gym shooting endlessly when she left, he was kind and the
last year hadn't been hard on his looks, his boyish face had
sharpened into a stronger jaw, his shoulders and chest had filled
out, his body had toned from the hours of training.<p>

Unfortunately for her, that just made him more unobtainable, well, if
she had the guts to talk to him when he had first started out, she
might have had a shot, but she had let the opportunity slip by and
now, she doubted he'd even glance her way twice.

In his defense, his new fake smile was really convincing, but she had
been aware of him longer than anyone else, the only time he ever
really smiled these days was when he was on the court, the smile
everyone in class saw was the fake smile perfected to make sure
nobody could see behind the mask that was Hiccup Haddock, the ace
basketball captain.

She dragged herself from her bed quietly and got dressed before
descending the stairs, her mother placed a plate of food on the table
and smiled at her.

"Oh, look who might actually be on time today?" The woman teased,
Astrid drew her hair back into a simple pony tail, deciding to
abandon her signature braid as she sat down.

"I'm always on time." Astrid countered as she bit into the piece of
toast with a small amount of jam and butter on it, it crunched
satisfyingly in her mouth as he mother sat down opposite her, Astrid
raised her eyebrow at the woman's look.

"Astrid, you're a growing girl and I'm sure you've got everything all
planned out," Her mother began and Astrid sighed, this conversation
was nothing new at all "But when are you going to bring a boy home? I
need to know my daughter has a good taste in men if I'm ever going to
go peacefully to Valhalla."

Astrid rolled her eyes "You're not dying anytime soon, your way to
stubborn."



Her mother chuckled "My point still stands, I want to see grand
babies in my future Astrid."

Astrid slumped and sighed "I'd like to see a boyfriend in my future."
She murmured into the table.

"What?" Her mother questioned.

"Nothing, I'm going to be late if I don't go." Astrid sat up and
spoke clearly as she moved from the table into the hall, she
retrieved her bag and made sure the correct homework was in it before
she left the house.

She breathed into her hands and rubbed them together to fight off the
cold air of Berk, not that the air was ever actually that warm, she
grimaced, a car pulled up beside her and she paused, glancing at the
driver a small smile fell on her face as Ruffnut gestured for to get
in, unlike her brother Ruffnut avoided general attention, she and
Astrid got along for some reason Astrid couldn't fathom, they saw
eye-to-eye on almost nothing, regardless they hung out daily and
referred to each other as friend whenever asked.

"Lamenting on your unobtainable crush?" Ruff asked as she pulled back
into the street, she drove a 2002 Mazda sport, not the greatest car
to ever grace the road, but it went from point A to point B with
little trouble.

"No, my mom wants me to bring a guy home," Astrid complained "She's
all about grand babies at the moment."

"Sounds like you have it rough," The girl replied as she turned
"Especially since nobody can hold a candle to Hiccup, the boy only
you really know and only you can save." Ruffnut placed her hand over
her heart in mock hurt.

"I never said that," Astrid snapped "He's justâ€¦so fake now."

"Or maybe you don't really know him since you've had no interactions
with him?" Ruffnut countered.

"That's not true, I leant him a pen once." Astrid retorted, only
after she had said it did it occur how sad it was that that was her
_only_ interaction with him.

"Oh, hold the fucking phone!" Ruffnut exclaimed excitedly "He's got
your pen, your right, you have a irreplaceable spot in his heart as
the girl who loaned him stationary_ that one time_."

Astrid rolled her eyes "I know, it's not like I can just start
talking to him now though."

"Yeah, the boat has sailed," Ruffnut nodded "But there are plenty of
guys in school Astrid, it doesn't have to be Hiccup."

"I know," Astrid sighed "Still wish it could be, but I
know."

Ruffnut chuckled "Hey, after school today, mind if I introduce you to
someone?"



Astrid eyed the girl curiously, Ruff was trying to be casual, but she
was nervous, she could tell by the way the other girl was twirling a
loose strand of hair around her finger and glancing at her
worriedly.

"Sure, not like I had any plans anyway." Astrid shrugged "Am I
getting a meal out of this?"

"Why not?" Ruffnut shrugged as they pulled into school, the pair got
out of the car and split to their respective lockers.

Astrid passed by Hiccup silently, he was laughing with Eret and
Fishlegs, Tuffnut was nowhere in sight and Hiccup seemed slightly
guarded glancing around himself as he spoke, she opened her locker
and tossed her bag into it quickly, sneaking glances at the boy, a
black haired girl moved from the door towards him, smiling widely as
Hiccup cocked his head to the side slightly and grinned, she took two
steps and jumped at him, only staggering slightly from the surprising
action.

Astrid mentally wretched as she placed a long kiss on his lips, yes,
the it couple of the school, Heather and Hiccup, the overly
possessive, beautiful, confident Heather, compared to Astrid who was
happier when she went through a day without being noticed at
all.

She moved passed them and caught the end over their
conversation.

"Stop looking so shaken." Heather snapped at him.

"I didn't realize my girlfriend was just so heavy," Hiccup replied
jokingly "Jumping on me out of nowhere like that."

"I'm not heavy!" Heather roared at him.

Astrid snorted loudly and attempted to cover her laughs, she froze
when she realized the action had been done right as the group had
fallen silent, Hiccup, Eret, Heather and Fishlegs looked at her in
surprise.

Astrid pretended to sneeze as she continued past them, Heather glared
at her back "Your just going to let her laugh at me?"

Hiccup rolled his eyes "She sneezed, that's hardly a crime." He
responded in his nasally tone "I've got to get to class
anyway."

Heather stuck her nose and 'humphed' at his back as he walked away,
he plopped down on his desk, he appeared tired as he ran a hand over
his face and leaned back.

Hiccup stared at the ceiling, he had the vaguest feeling that he
recognized that blonde from before but he couldn't put a name to her
face at all, he shrugged pushing the thought from her mind as classes
started.

* * *

><p>"You can't make a pass at a girls weight like that man," Eret



chastised at training later that day, Hiccup rolled his eyes, tired
of the same sentence being heard again "They never find it
funny."<p>

"One girl did." Hiccup countered flatly, this was basketball, his
place of peace, he didn't want to think about Heather or any girl for
that matter.

"Yeah, but she's a complete weirdo, I don't think I've ever even seen
her before and she's walking a dangerous line if Heather thinks she
was being laughed at by someone like that." Eret retorted

"Fine, I'll apologize later, can we just practice quietly for
awhile?" Hiccup snapped, taking a long breath as Eret nodded, most
people were aware that the only person who didn't know Hiccup didn't
like Heather was Heather herself, but nobody really blamed him for
dating her.

Hiccup trained the same way he always did, until his legs hurt, his
lungs burned and his arms felt like they were going to fall off,
before he hit the showers, the broken heating made sure the shower
was always freezing, it helped to cool him down as he got dressed and
started to plan out his apology to Heather, he did kind of feel bad,
he wasn't heartless, even if he didn't like her, he was aware it was
disrespectful to make jokes like that.

On his way he bought a single red rose, he tucked it into the pocket
of his jacket as he arrived at the back gate of Heather's home, he
opened it slowly, he would toss stones at her window, but he would
likely break it, so he just sent her a quick text to come to her
window.

He heard the thing slide open as he pulled himself onto the roof
beside her window, she gasped when he came into view but calmed
quickly, he handed her the rose and brushed a loose strand of hair
from her face, he flashed her a grin as he spoke "Sorry I was being a
jerk."

She took the flower with a small smile "Who's idea was this?" She
gestured to everything.

Hiccup mocked hurt, "You really have so little faith in your
boyfriend?" He cried playfully, she pulled him into the window and
slammed her lips against his roughly, his hands moved to her sides
and her head tilted back as he deepened the kiss, moments later he
was dragged into the room, the heated make-out session growing more
physical as the rose was abandoned on her dresser, her leg caught the
back off her bed and she fell backwards as Hiccup trailed kisses
along her neck, having lone since figured out all of her little sweet
spots, he stopped to bite lightly where her shoulder met her neck and
a low moan escaped her lips.

Hiccup jerked back when a knock resounded from the door, Heather
whipped to her feet "Yeah?" She asked, doing a pretty good job hiding
her breathlessness.

"Dinner's ready dear." Heather's mother called.

"Oh, okay, coming!" Heather called glancing at Hiccup with a sheepish
smile.



"That was kind bad timing." Heather grinned

Hiccup shrugged, moving towards her playfully he gave her a quick
peck "We can always just finish up later." He whispered huskily in
her ear

Heather shivered slightly as he climbed back out the window, he gave
her a simple wave as he quickly dropped down and exited out the back
gate, he made his way back onto the street quickly, his hands rested
in his pockets as he walked, Heather was simple and he liked simple
at the moment.

* * *

><p>Astrid was sitting inside a pizza parlor, waiting for the arrival
of Ruffnut and the mysterious 'somebody' she was going to be
introduced to, she assumed it was a boyfriend, just from how her
friend was acting.<p>

Ruffnut came into view, wearing a specifically flattering black dress
and heels, the dress showed off her shoulders, someone entered in a
few steps behind her and Astrid couldn't quite make out who it was
until they arrived at the table.

"Astrid, this is Fishlegs," Ruffnut gestured to the large centre she
recognized as one of Hiccup's close friends "Fishlegs, Astrid my best
friend."

"Oh, I leveled up recently?" Astrid quipped from her seat, Ruff
chuckled and Fishlegs titled his head and smiled slightly.

"You laughed at Heather this morning when Hiccup made a pass at her
weight?"

Astrid nodded, raising her drink in a mock toast "Aye, that'd be me,
fearless!"

"Right," Ruffnut sighed "Well, if you hadn't already guessed, Fish is
my boyfriend."

"I gathered that, sense you look nice." Astrid retorted
sarcastically.

Fishlegs chuckled "It's nice to meet you Astrid."

"Likewise," Astrid smirked, he seemed pretty down to earth and he
kept glanced at Ruffnut when she wasn't looking, Astrid definitely
approved the match, even if it did come out of almost nowhere,
Ruffnut never told her much about her love-life "I just realized you
never told me you liked Fishlegs, I tell you everything about my
love-life, well lack of one, but still!"

Ruffnut shrugged "Well, it did just kind of happen, it's not like I
planned it or anything."

"If you planned that I'd have to be worried." Fishlegs laughed

"Oh, I smell a story, spill it!" Astrid slapped her palm against the
table as the waiter dropped of their menus.



"Remember a few weeks ago, when I had to help out with cleaning up
the gym?" Ruffnut prodded, Astrid nodded.

"Well, I was doing that and Fishlegs turned up to do some extra
practice, he ended up helping me clean, we were moving stuff into the
storage room outback when someone closed the door on us," Ruffnut
explained "I started freaking out, I didn't know how often it was
used, I thought we'd be trapped for fricken _ages_."

"So?" Astrid prompted, continuing the story.

"Well, Fishlegs remains all cool and calm," Ruff gestured to him, he
just smirked "Just says his friend would be along to unlock the door
when he starts practicing so we just had to wait it out."

"Well, I know Hiccups habits, whenever him and Heather get into a
fight he hits the gym early and stays later," Fishlegs shrugged "We
were still locked in their for like seven hours though."

"But we got to talk for awhile," Ruff nodded "It was a bit after that
I realized I sort of liked talking to him, I didn't even really need
anything else so I started catching him after practices, with random
excuses of course, the whole nine."

"Hiccup suggested I ask her out," Fishlegs shrugged "I figured I had
nothing to lose really, since I couldn't even really call us friends
at that point."

"I said yes and we've been dating ever since." Ruffnut finished
simply.

"You guys need to embellish the story a bit more," Astrid complained
"You tell it like it's almost boring."

"What, should I say we got locked in the storage house and had hours
of crazy monkey sex?" Ruff snapped at her.

"Hah! It'd be interesting." Astrid chuckled, taking in the pairs
crimson blushes with a grin.

"It's nice to meet you Fish, Ruff has a horrible track record with
guys, you seem nice." Astrid complimented calmly and Fishlegs rubbed
the back of his neck in embarrassment.

"Now let's eat, I'm fricken starving!" Astrid exclaimed

The couple chorus in agreement as they ordered, Astrid ate quickly
and left, making excuses that her mother wanted her home earlier when
she just wanted to give the couple a little more alone time, they way
Ruff half heartedly asked if she could stay made her smirk slightly
before she left.

She bumped into someone as she rounded the corner, the grunt that
escaped them was definitely male "Sorry." She said quickly and moved
to dash around them before someone caught his wrist.

"Hey, you can't just run into me and run off." She recognized the
voice, Hiccup's cousin, Snotlout, she glared at him.



"I said sorry." Astrid shot at him.

He wasn't alone either, a few of the members of his team were
present, lurking behind him like vultures as they watched her, Astrid
clenched her fist angrily before someone placed an arm over her
shoulder, the newcomer pushed Snotlout's hand away quickly.

"Now, now, the lady apologized Lout." The nasally tone warned simply,
Astrid's breath caught in her throat she recognized it, she risked a
quick glance up, Hiccup winked at her playfully and grinned, she was
too overwhelmed to speak and just buried her face in her hands.

"I was gonna take her out," Snotlout shot at him "What happened to
your girlfriend? I doubt she'd be pleased to see this."

"She trusts me enough to help out friends," Hiccup countered "Why
don't you and your friends get a bit of move on."

"I don't think we have to do anything you say useless." Snotlout
pushed forward, getting into Hiccups face as he prodded the boys
chest with a large finger.

Astrid grit her teeth and cocked her arm back, Hiccup's eyes moved to
her hand and he stepped in between his cousin and her, catching her
blow and elbowing him in the stomach.

"I beat you remember," Hiccup spat "You want a rematch in
boxing?"

Snotlout charged him and Astrid was forced to take a few steps back
in surprise, trying to ignore the lighting that had shot threw her
hand when Hiccup had grabbed it as he moved around his cousins blows,
the other members of the Nightmares charged him, Hiccup ducked and
slammed his right hand into the first, she thought it was the point
guard but she wasn't entirely sure, Hiccup kicked the leg out from
under the taller one and whirled around, dropping his cousin with a
powerful cross.

"If you leave now you won't get caught." Hiccup grinned at her
calmly, Astrid didn't know how she found the strength in her legs to
move away, her next conscious thought came to her after she closed
her bedroom door.

What was going to happen to Hiccup?!

* * *

><p><strong>AN: Dun, dun, Dun! What will happen to Hiccup? find out
next week! Or whenever I update this! I just want to say I am drawing
a lot of inspiration from a number of fictions, so if you see some
similarities to other things you've read that's probably why, I hope
you enjoyed this chapter, if you did drop a follow, feel free to
check out my other stories and I will see you guys in the next one,
peace!**

    2. Chapter 2

Hiccup glared at the roof above him, lazily bouncing his basketball
in his hand as he laid on an uncomfortable bed in the Berk Police



Station's lock-up, of course, he was alone, because he picked a fight
with three people that didn't like him and that would lie to save
their own skins any day of the week, trying to explain he was
protecting a girl didn't help him either, since he didn't know her
name, she had just bolted when he told her she could, maybe the whole
thing was set up.

"Hiccup?" An officer demanded and the teen say up, the one armed, one
legged Gobber gave him a irritated look as the officer opened the
door to his cell.

"That's me." He answered, like the guy had somehow
forgotten.

"You're free to go, just be happy those boys aren't pressing charges,
you could have been in a lot more trouble than you are now." The
officer warned coldly.

"I'll remember that next time I _assault_ three people on my own in
unprovoked hand-to-hand combat." The sarcasm dripping from his voice
could have been bottled it leaked out so vehemently, how could any
human being bet stupid enough to think somebody would rush into a
three on one fight willingly and without a single reason.

Gobber just pulled Hiccup along and rolled his eyes, neither spoke
until they were seated in Gobber's car and they had pulled into the
street "Getting a call at two AM to come pick you up from lock-up is
not my idea of a nice night out Hiccup."

"Sorry," Hiccup apologized genuinely "It wasn't really my fault, but
I should have been more careful."

"So, you don't know the name of the girl you were protecting and you
fought three of the Nightmares." Gobber sighed

"Well, if you call _that_ a fight than yeah." Hiccup shrugged

Gobber chuckled "No, I'm scolding you in place of your father, your
suspended from the team for a month."

"Bu-" Hiccup sat forward quickly, eyes widening in surprise.

"No buts, you attacked the captain of another team and two of their
players," Gobber barked sharply "I don't care if they deserved it or
not, it's not allowed and I do nothing we will be taken out of the
winter cup, with this you can come back in time for the quarter
finals, provided you keep training."

Hiccup wanted to retort, but when someone was right they were right,
suspension for a month was actually getting off easy, people had been
kicked from teams completely for fighting, this was the safest way to
ensure Hiccup returned when he'd be truly needed and that nobody got
the idea that they could do whatever they wanted just because they
were good "Oh, I'll keep up with training alright."

Gobber chuckled, the disgruntled acceptance of the stubborn boy in
his passenger seat did give him more joy than it should have, but it
wasn't often that he didn't argue for hours on end.

"Don't tell dad about this either," Hiccup half requested half



demanded "It'll just worry him needlessly, he doesn't need to be
rushing home."

"Aye, he won't hear a word of it from me," Gobber nodded calmly "I
know your worrying about him in your own way."

Hiccup chuckled "Just trying to preserve my freedom Gobber." The boy
replied as Gobber pulled to a stop in front of his home, Hiccup
thanked Gobber for coming to pick him up and walked inside.

The door behind him swung close with a quiet click, the empty house
just stared at him and Hiccup grimaced before sighing and moving
upstairs, he flopped on his bed heavily, he glared at the calendar on
his wall for a few long seconds before marking the next time he'd be
able to play in official games, he unplugged his alarm and rolled
over, deciding he wasn't going to school tomorrow, he texted
Fishlegs.

_Got a cold, not coming in tomorrow can you grab notes and homework
for me?_

He sent quickly, Fishlegs ever the fast responder, his mobile beeped
at him less than minute later.

_Sure thing, want me to bring them over or mailbox them?_

Hiccup paused a moment, fingers doing the little dance over his
phones screen as he considered, he hadn't had anyone in his house
since before the big game the year before, he had his own reasons for
pushing everyone back to an arm's length, he shrugged.

_Surprise me._

He replied before shutting off his phone and rolling over and going
to sleep.

* * *

><p>Astrid hitched a ride with Ruffnut again on her way to school,
when they arrived it was clear that a new rumor was buzzing around
the schools social circles, excited chatter filled the hallways,
Astrid had left her books in her bag and accompanied Ruffnut to her
locker, she leaned against the row of closed metal and glanced
around, surprised she couldn't see Hiccup around Tuffnut and
Eret.<p>

Ruffnut let out a slightly excited squeal and greeted her boyfriend
with a borderline inappropriate kiss, Astrid simply turned
away.

"What's got all the bees buzzing anyway?" Ruffnut asked, looking
around.

"Hiccup got suspended from the team for a month for beating up
Snotlout and a couple of his team members." Fishlegs shrugged.

"I didn't take Hiccup for a violent person." Ruffnut lifted an
eyebrow curiously as Astrid fidgeted nervously.

"He's not, if he fought them they did something to deserve it,"



Fishlegs shrugged "Rumor has it he told cops he was protecting some
girl."

"Heather?" Ruffnut asked

"No, someone else, Heather's super mad about it though, she's been
texting him all morning, I wouldn't want to be the mystery girl."
Fishlegs chuckled

Astrid laughed nervously "Yeah, that'd beâ€¦bad."

Nice Astrid, why not just admit it was you? Better yet, paint it on a
sign and wear it!

Ruffnut and Fishlegs stared at Astrid for a few seconds, Ruffnut's
eyes widened in realization "It was you? You're the mystery girl
Hiccup valiantly defended?"

"It wasn't valiant," Astrid defended quickly "I would have punched
Snotlout myself, but he moved in between and beat them before I did
anything, then he kind of told me to leave if I wanted to stay out of
trouble and I did."

The words tumbled out of her in rapid succession and she slapped her
hands over her mouth in panic, eyes darting between the pair in front
of her for a few seconds.

"A good thing, Snotlout and his buddies wouldn't take it easy on you
just because you're a girl," Fishlegs was about as close to growling
as he could get "Don't worry about Hiccup, he's practiced on his own
before and he'll do it again, besides even without him we have a good
team."

"Where is he anyway?" Ruffnut asked looking around.

"Oh, he's taking the day off." Fishlegs shrugged

"How do you know?" Astrid asked before she could really stop
herself.

"I'm his best friend, I know when he's getting a cold or just taking
a breather," Fishlegs chuckled "He texted me, asked for the notes and
homework for today's classes since we share, but he does this every
few months after last year, the team calls them his mental health
days."

"Why would he need a mental health day?" Ruffnut asked calmly

"Well, he's on his own these days," Fishlegs shrugged "His dad goes
on a lot of extended business trips and Hiccup's mom died last year
sometime, he doesn't talk about it, but most of the team went to her
funeral, family friends and whatnot."

The girls remained silent, the gears in Astrid's head turning slowly
as she went to class, only half focusing on the teachers as lessons
began.

* * *

><p>Hiccup was spread over his couch haphazardly, legs sprawling over



where his head should be, head resting on the armrest, a bowel of
chips in a bowel in front of him and a pizza beside that, he didn't
even know what he was watching, but it was marginally interesting and
had some cool fight scenes happening so it kept his attention for a
period of time, it also made the incredibly quiet house and little
more bearable, Hiccup spun the ball on his fingers and checked his
phone, school was ending soon, meaning Fishlegs would turn up with
the notes soon.<p>

Hiccup had called the school and imitated his father that morning, he
thought they bought it and if they didn't they made no indication
they knew it was him, the doorbell rang and Hiccup sat up abruptly
his ball bounced off his head and he winced.

The bell rang again and he pulled himself up, his foot caught behind
a cushion and he toppled forward with a yell, thudding against the
ground with a curse as he jumped to his feet, the bell rang
again.

"I'm coming damnit I'm coming." He shouted as he opened the door, he
paused, in front of his home stood three people, Fishlegs who he
expected, Ruffnut, Tuff's sister who he hadn't spoken too much but
didn't really have an opinion about and the third, the blonde girl
from the night before, the one who was indirectly responsible for his
suspension.

"Still sick?" Fishlegs asked, a knowing smile on his face, Hiccup
rolled his eyes.

"If you know I'm not sick why even ask," He complained, gesturing for
them to come in as he walked away, he fell onto his couch heavily and
lifted his head lazily, the three stood in the doorway nervously and
his face blanked "The floors not gonna eat you, close the door and
take a seat."

"Right!" Fishlegs exclaimed, moving into the room, the blonde form
the night before slid the door closed, Ruffnut placed herself in
Fishlegs lap and the other girl sat on the remaining couch, near
Hiccups head, he glanced at her.

"What's your name?" He asked, his own mind tired of referring to the
'blonde from last night', he could add blonde with amazingly sexy
blue eyes, or slender legs, or pretty much any variation as he gave
her a quick once over, she wore white track pants and a sky blue top
with a dark grey jacket over it.

"Astrid." The girl replied nervously

"Nice to meet ya, I'm Hiccup." He replied calmly

"I know who you are," She responded flatly "I mean, not many people
don't at school."

"Right," Hiccup grimaced, just one day he'd like to avoid talking
about his perfect popular appearance "Okay you face eaters, go do
that in your own places."

His foot slammed into Fishlegs shin, the boy started and let out a
sharp cry at the blow and shot Hiccup a glare "Fine, I left the notes
on the table in the hall."



Hiccup gave him a casual three finger wave, almost like a salute
before pulling out his phone and sighing at the twelve messages from
Heather and the three miscalls, well, he guess this was his
punishment for dropping off the map for a day, hey, at least she
seemed kind of worried about him by the end.

Astrid cleared her throat and he started, he thought she'd left with
the other two "Uh, sorry, do you want something to drink or?"

"Ah, no that's, uh, fine," She replied nervously, Hiccup guessed she
was more a nerdy type, not too used to conversation and the like, it
was surprising considering how pretty she was, a little fake talk and
girlly grins and guys would be all over her "I-I wanted to
apologize."

"For what?" Hiccup asked in confusion as he jumped to his feet and
crossed the hallway, he opened his fridge casually and pulled a can
of cola from the bottom shelf before cracking it open.

"Your suspendedâ€¦because of me." She trailed off

Hiccup made a face "Well, you're not wrong." He rubbed his chin idly
a he plopped down.

Astrid glared at him, that was definitely a first, most girls would
be too worried he would like them to glare at him "I'm aware it was
my fault that's why I'm apologizing." She snapped

Hiccup chuckled "Well, you're not right either," Hiccup shrugged as
he sipped his drink, Astrid faltered in confusion "Snotlout's an
idiot, he's my cousin and we don't get along well, but he can't just
do whatever he wants either, that's why I'm around in the first
place." He chuckled cockily smirking and pressing his thumb against
his chest.

"But-" Hiccup cut her off.

"It doesn't matter," Hiccup continued "If you hit him he'd plot
revenge forever and intentionally make your life hard, with me, he
can't do that, well, he already does it, but he's smart enough not to
try and get in my way for something so petty."

"So what? I'm supposed to just accept that you protected me like I'm
some damsel in distress that _needed_ saving?!" Astrid shot at
him.

"Well, that'd be the common response," Hiccup noted with a laugh "But
you're free to do whatever you want milady."

"You know we share all the same classes too!" Astrid growled at
him.

Hiccup's eyes widened, no, he didn't know, he didn't even know her
name until she walked in to his house, he didn't think he was so
unobservant, his mouth refused to work and just opened and closed
silently in front of her "Uh." He let out dumbly.

Astrid just rolled her eyes "Just thought I'd let you know, if you
ever needed notes again, I am the smartest person in school after



all." She shot at him as she stomped out, slamming his door behind
her.

* * *

><p>Hiccup sighed and ran a hand over his head in annoyance, this is
why he hid behind his little faÃ§ade of perfection, it was easier, he
didn't annoy anyone, people liked him, they thought he was cool, they
wanted him around, he wasn't <em>alone<em>. How could he have not
known the only person in school who beat him in every, single, exam,
he wasn't overly competitive outside of basketball, but the fact that
the girl beating him was, well for lack of a better term incredibly
hot, he was surprised he wasn't at least _aware_ of her.

He fell face first on his couch and turned his head, there it was
again, that ever encroaching darkness, he was all alone again,
thinking about how even his dad didn't want to be in the house his
mother had once occupied, the man had seen Hiccup twice in the last
six months, the last time they had done anything was before Hiccup
won that game.

He rolled onto his back as his phone jingled again, the sound was
Heather the only tone he ever changed, he lifted the phone in front
of his eyes, they were dry and he rubbed at them irritably as he
read.

_My parents are out for awhile, how about we pick up that
later?_

Hiccup grinned, darting upstairs to retrieve a proper shirt and his
jacket, he mentally mulled over going in the singlet and baggy
sweatpants he wore, but somehow he doubted that'd sit well with
Heather so he changed into back jeans, a tight undershirt and a black
leather jacket, he darted down stairs grabbed his keys and jumping on
the back of his bike, the glossy black road bike hummed as he started
it, he tended not to use it, being so close to school he could walk
and save money on fuel, but Heather was a bit of a distance and he
didn't really feel like walking, if he walked he'd think and he
needed to not think at the moment, he needed Heather, simple as she
always was for him.

**********************LEMON START*************************

He parked a small distance from her home and jogged up the door, he
knocked a few times and she opened it quickly, pulling him inside and
pressing him against the door as it closed, he smiled against her
kiss as she flushed her body against his, simple, easy, thoughtless.
He let trained instinct take over as his arms wrapped around her
sides, drawing her against him closer as his tongue prodded the
entrance of her mouth playfully, her mouth parted and he pushed
against her, maneuvering them around the corner slightly to fall on
the couch, she let out a giggle as he pulled back and she fell in
front of him.

His mouth descended on her neck as his hands snaked along her waist
before slipping under her shirt, she moaned into him as he bit down
lightly on her neck, one handed undoing the clasp of her bra as he
pulled back, she sat up and locked her lips against his as she pushed
his jacket off, his shirt was pulled over his head a moment later,
breaking the lip lock as the fabric moved over his face.



She climbed over the top of him, a seductive smile on her face, her
black hair flowing over her back in waves, her green eyes glowed with
lust and desire as she ran her hand through his hair and kissed him
again, a little more forcefully as he hands slid down his chest, she
broke the kiss and left a trail of butterfly kisses along his jaw
before biting down on his shoulder playfully, Hiccup knew that that
meant as he winced that was a simple warning to the mystery girl, she
may have forgiven him but the stranger certainly wasn't.

Hiccup grimaced as he pushed back, her shirt came over her head in a
quick motion and his hand cupped at her chest as she busied her hands
with his belt, fumbling on the clasp under his ministrations, she
moaned when he pinched the end of her nipple and pulled back, his
teeth ghosted over her jaw line, leaving a trail off goose bumps as
she finally undid his belt, he let her push him back over the couch,
once again handing her the reigns as his hands trailed down her
sides, inching the pants she was wearing down until it was him in his
half down pants and underwear and her in nothing but her black silky
panties, she smirked at him and he lifted an eyebrow at her.

The moments paused ended as he flipped them, he kicked off his pants
as his lips closed over hers quickly, one hand working at her chest
as he grazed his fingernails over her stomach, hovering so painfully
close to her waist line, her hands wrapped around his hips and
dragged him forward in silently plea as she moaned, the friction of
their clothed sexes brushing together granting a moments relief from
the incredible heat.

Hiccup growled slightly as he relented fingers hooking around her
panties as she pushed his underwear down, both articles of clothing
were discarded, Hiccup pulled away to breath a moment as he pressed
forward, sliding into her warmth easily, she drew a sharp breath as
his lips closed over hers again as he moved slowly, pumping into her
body methodically, her legs moved over his back and wrapped around
his hips as her nails dragged across his back, his pace gradually
increased as Heather bucked her hips against him.

"Hiccup, _please_." She begged in a breathless moan, the half grin on
his face grew slightly as he picked up his pace, burying himself into
her quickly, her eyes widened and her back arched as he moved
relentlessly pounding into her, her nails dragged across his back,
the slight pain caused him to wince as he propped himself up on his
elbow, pace never slowing as he continued to slam into her, her walls
tightened around him as he continued, his hand cupped her left breast
and squeezed, her moans raised an octave as he continued.

"I'm gonna-" He cut her off with his mouth, he tongue overpowering
her and exploring her mouth as pistoned his hips into her core, her
eyes squeezed shut and her back arched to its pinnacle as he
continued, her walls tightened around him like a vice and he left it
with three more powerful thrusts before he reached his own orgasm and
his head fell into the nook off her shoulder
breathlessly.

********************LEMON END******************************

Both teens sucked in air greedily, basking in the afterglow of their
respective orgasms, Hiccup was the first to find his strength,
pushing off of her and retrieving his pants, he slipped his underwear



on quickly and pulled on his pants, Heather recovered a moment later,
retrieved her underwear and left the room quickly to go
shower.

Hiccup glanced down at the bite mark on his shoulder, he doubted he
could hide it with just a shirt, meaning it would bruise and be
completely visible tomorrow, he sighed and ran a hand through his
hair as he leaned back on the couch.

Heather emerged from the bathroom a few minutes later, hair still
glossy from water as she sat next to him, she flicked the TV on and
curled up beside him, his arm wrapped around her quickly and he
planted a light kiss on her head.

"Who ended up coming to get you last night?" Heather asked
curiously

"Gobber," Hiccup replied quietly "He suspended me for a month
too."

"I heard, but you are still going to be able to play the Winter Cup
games," Heather replied happily "You'll be there when your team needs
you."

"Yeah, I need to keep up with training though," Hiccup chuckled "So
I'll be missing in action until later now, I have to train whenever
the gym isn't in use if I want to keep up."

"You're the only one I'll let be fashionably late to my parties."
Heather purred tiredly, head lulling against his shoulder as she fell
asleep.

Hiccup didn't move for awhile, until his mind finally shook the haze
away and started questioning him again, he sighed, gathered Heather
in his arms and brought her upstairs, he laid her down in her bed and
pulled the blanket over her, leaving a light kiss on her forehead as
he smirked and left.

He checked the back compartment of his bike, his ball was still there
and he decided a bit of extra training would do him good, he pulled
up at the only outdoor hoop this side of Berk and walked in, the
asphalt court was where he had first started playing, the ball rung
on the court loudly as he bounced it, going through basic motions
before shooting, trained instinct overpowering the voices of his
thoughts, the thoughts reminding him that he was alone, reminding him
that he wasn't good enough for people to be around, it all faded into
unintelligible background noise as he moved, the ball went through
his legs behind his back and over his head, he caught it high and put
the shot into the air, life was easy, everything was simple again,
back when his mother would make dinner smiling, his dad and him would
joke at the table and she'd chastise him for not cleaning his face
properly.

He always knew that chain nets sounded better than the rope they used
on official courts, the swish of the chain filled the air as he threw
another shot, he didn't know how long he was there, his arms hurt and
his legs burned so it had to be a couple of hours, it all melded into
one long peaceful stretch of time, he slipped on a patch of ice and
landed on his back with a thud, ball slipping from his grasp and
rolling along the ground, that was Berk, winter all year round, he



chuckled, the night was surprisingly clear, hundreds of stars blotted
the space above him as he pulled himself to his feet.

"Okay universe I get it, time to go home." He chuckled dryly as he
retrieved the ball, dropping it back into the compartment of his bike
as he went back home, he grabbed the homework Fish had brought him
earlier and moved into the lounge room, he moved the leftover pizza
into the fridge and went upstairs flopping onto his bed heavily, he
looked at the stack of homework, fortunately nothing was due
tomorrow, so he could rest.

His exhaustion caught up with him quickly and he fell asleep.

* * *

><p><strong>AN: Hello all! This chapter fully set's up the tone I
plan to try and keep in the story, what did you think of my first
ever lemon? (Those that read it.) That's right, I've never written
one before, I did very little study on them either, I thought I did
pretty well considering.**

**In reply to ShadowSpirit020,**

**I don't consider Heather to bad-ish in this story, I designed her
to be possessive and confident, neither of those traits are
inherently bad on their own if taken to extreme's however it becomes
difficult, that being said Hiccup doesn't date her just because, he
needs her in his own way and their relationship works out because of
it.**

**Hope that answered any questions, I hope you guys enjoyed this
chapter, if you did drop a follow and feel free to check out my other
stories and I will see you in the next one, peace!**

    3. Chapter 3

**A/N: Yo, how have you all been?! I'm sure this updates been awaited
with at least a marginal amount of excitement at least from some of
you, well here it is, had a lot happen to me in four days, more than
I would have considered possible actually let's just say life has not
been fun, well sort of fun, in a chaotic holy-fucking-shit-what kind
of way if you know what I mean, anyway enough of my ramblings,
chapter!**

* * *

><p>Astrid spun her pen on her finger, half focused on the homework
assignment in front of her as she thought, she was just a little
regretful for snapping at Hiccup, it wasn't really his fault he
didn't know her, even she didn't know the names and faces of everyone
in school she just assumed he'd pay attention to the schools ranking,
but even that was a long shot he probably didn't think all that much
about his grades, he just did what he had to do.<p>

She sighed and ran a finger through her hair in exasperation,
figuring she should probably apologize, she had placed a misguided
expectation on him to know about her, what she looked like and her
name and she didn't even know why it affected her, well other than
the whole he's the hottest guy in school and she had a crush on him



thing but that didn't usually make her angry, somewhere in the back
of her mind a voice hissed that he should know her because she knows
him, well, she thought she knew the real Hiccup, a boy that smiled
and joked, used dry wit and sarcasm more than normal speech, she
didn't know his mother had died or that his father was almost never
home.

Her head hit her desk with a light thud "I really only know his face
and his name." She complained audibly, she decided against trying to
finish the assignment and fell into her bed heavily.

* * *

><p>Hiccup still hated alarms, not even bothering to silence the
infernal alarm he rolled out of his bed and onto the floor with a
thud, he stared at the scattered set of things under his bed for a
moment and contemplated just lying there, getting up meant getting
dressed and school and fake smiles and pretend laughs it meant energy
being wasted on things he'd rather avoid, he sighed and pushed
himself to his feet, finally silencing the alarm and retrieving a set
of clothes, he didn't think about his appearance much, most people
knew he was obsessed with basketball although they didn't really know
the reason, so he was in a baggy shirt and pants, he pulled on his
converse sneakers and pulled on his leather jacket, okay, maybe he
cared about his appearance a little, he walked down stairs and
checked his phone, ten minutes before he absolutely had to
leave.<p>

He opened the fridge, he eyed the milk like it was about to attack
him before grabbing the pizza box and retrieving a slice, he kicked
the door of the fridge closed and placed the box on the counter as he
set his kettle to boil, he leaned over the counter and looked out the
windows in the lounge room, it almost irritated him that the first
person he saw that morning was the blonde from the day before,
leisurely jogging with a pair of white headphones in, he could barely
make out the slight smile of contentment on her face.

Maybe she isn't as nerdy as I thought, Hiccup shrugged as the kettle
whistled at him, he made a quick coffee and sipped at it as he ate,
finishing the slice of pizza and downing the coffee he retrieved his
keys and walked to his bike, he dropped his bag into the compartment
under the seat next to his ball and pulled into the street.

There was something therapeutic about the wind pulling at his hair
while he drove, he didn't usually bother driving to school since it
was close but he just figured what the hell he hadn't driven his bike
enough in recent weeks, he pulled into the schools car park and
leaned back, his back popped as he stretched up, he flipped over the
vehicle quickly and retrieved his bag and ball, slinging the bag over
his shoulder he moved into the school, not before his eyes fell on a
familiar mess of blonde hair.

He mentally shook himself, why was he noticing her so much, it was
like every time he turned around she was in the centre of his vision,
it was irritating, so what if she had not been kind the first time
they had met he hadn't been that great either, the gears in the back
of his mind began turning, he remembered the same blonde hair at all
of his first year games, he remembered catching her in the corner of
his vision when he used to train in the gym till late, he had
borrowed a pen from her once.



He slammed his locker close with a reverberating growl, Eret slid
beside him and snatched the ball, spinning it on his finger and
lifting an eyebrow "I expected you to be mad, but not growl at the
lockers kind of mad."

Hiccup rolled his eyes and smirked, the usual popular mask of Hiccup
Haddock the ace falling onto his face quickly "Well you know how it
is." he replied vaguely

"Yeah," Eret just sighed "Snotlout can pretty much get away with
anything because he travels with his pack of mouth
breathers."

Hiccup chuckled "You are definitely right about that."

A pair of hands closed over Hiccups eyes suddenly and the boy fell
back slightly "Guess who?" A voice that was obviously supposed to be
masculine asked into his ear.

"Cleopatra?" Hiccup asked dumbly, saying the first figure that popped
into his head, one of his classes had something to do with Egypt
recently.

He felt a light slap on his back and he let out a laugh "Heather, of
course it's my beautiful girl!" He cooed loudly placing a light kiss
atop her head.

Heather grinned happily "Morning Eret."

Eret just gave a lazy wave in response "Where's legs? I haven't seen
him all morning and he is the one that's all anal about being
early."

"Probably with his girlfriend," Hiccup replied absently as he checked
his schedule and retrieved his books for world history "He's dating
Tuff's sister the pair of em turned up at my house yesterday with the
notes and started eating face on my couch."

Eret made a sound that was somewhere in between a snort of disgust
and slight intrigue "What do you think he see's in her?"

Hiccup shrugged "That's not for us to know is it, if he likes her
I'll support him."

"Aye," Eret nodded "I got math so I'm off." He tossed Hiccup his ball
and Hiccup rolled it in his palm before placing it in his
locker.

"Are you going to be practicing late tonight?" Heather asked
curiously

"Yeah," Hiccup answered distractedly "I need to ask Gobber if I can
use the gym again shouldn't be a problem if he says no it's the
public court."

"Well don't work too hard," Heather warned "I need you to at least
appear at my party tonight or it'll reflect badly on me and by
extension you."



"Can't have that." Hiccup responded flatly, his dry sarcasm leaking
through his tone without his permission.

Heather shot him a look "Did you sleep alright?"

"No," Hiccup lied, he'd slept fine, but that was easier to say "I
think there is a stray cat or something in my area, it was being
really loud all night."

Heather nodded "You should probably get animal control on that soon
then," She smiled and gave him a light peck on the cheek "I've got
English to start, I'll see you later yeah?"

Hiccup grinned, despite the relationship being mostly for show, both
of them had moments of actual understanding, the relationship was
actually pretty good, for all intents and purposes neither of them
had any complaints "Definitely."

She smiled and nodded before spinning and taking off as Hiccup
entered his classroom and plopped down, he rubbed his eyes and
sighed, he heard someone sit down a few seats from him and he cracked
an eye open and peered around, Astrid gave him a look and he turned
back to his notes, opening them slowly as he recalled something else.
He'd never given that pen back.

* * *

><p>Hiccup only half listened to the teacher as he concluded the
lesson "In short, Hitler's Nazi force was poorly organized towards
the conclusion of the war, the over commitment into Russia's tundra
during winter caused him huge losses and the subsequent weaker
coastal defense allowed allied forces to eventually push their way
back into the country to liberate most of Europe, had the beach been
more heavily defended we may live in a very different time
today."<p>

The bell rang loudly and students began packing up slowly, Hiccup
glanced over at Astrid again and mentally berated himself for his
curiosity, nothing good could possible come out of suddenly trying to
talk to her, he didn't even have an idea on how to approach her
anyway, he had this awful foreboding feeling she knew a lot more
about him than she let on, nothing good could come from poking a
beehive with a stick, even a really pretty beehive.

He flipped his book closed and sat up when the blonde he had just
decided to avoid moved over to him, most of the class spared them
only a simple glance before shrugging "I, uh, wanted to apologize for
snapping at you yesterday it was uncalled for."

Hiccup leaned back in his seat "Not entirely," He shrugged truthfully
"I wouldn't win any good guy awards for yesterday either."

Astrid chuckled, a sweet sound into the back of her hand and Hiccup
smiled, it was nice, to not have to worry about what he said for a
change "I'm sorry too."

Astrid inclined her head "It's okay, maybe I'll see you around a
little more, well have the same timetable so I will definitely see
more of you but umâ€¦" She trailed off.



"Yeah, no problem," Hiccup smirked before he leaned forward and
opened his pencil case "Uh, here, it's not the pen I burrowed but I
figure one for one makes us even right?"

He held a green pen towards her with a small smirk on his face as she
took it "Yeah, even." She agreed with a nod before walking
away.

Hiccup chuckled to himself as he moved to lunch.

* * *

><p>He arrived in the cafeteria and glanced around, Fishlegs was
absent from their usual table, instead opting to sit with Ruffnut and
Astrid, he grimaced and moved to the normal table he dropped his tray
with a thud as he fell next to Heather, who beamed at him excitedly a
smile he attempted to return, whether it worked or not he wasn't
sure.<p>

"Leg's, that traitor dating my sister, that a serious violation of
the bro code." Tuffnut complained as he sat down.

"But you don't like your sister." Eret shrugged "Why do you care who
she dates."

"I don't, actually I think Leg's will treat her well, but it's the
principle of it man," Tuffnut countered waving a chicken leg around
for emphasis "I mean, couldn't she date some ass hat and have her
heart broken once before him?"

"I think your priorities are out of order." Gustav interjected as he
sat down.

"Hey Hiccup, heard about the suspension sorry," The boy said
genuinely.

Hiccup grimaced, he felt like the only one who had to pretend to be
at the table, he always ate quickly and made an excuse to get out of
there as fast as possible and today was no exception, he placed his
tray down and made a beeline for the gym, with any luck he'd catch
Gobber there and would be able to train a little.

Gobber was about to lock the gym when he heard Hiccup call to him,
the man just grinned knowingly as the boy slid to a stop beside him,
ball tucked under his arm, Gobber handed him a key quickly and Hiccup
smirked "You know the rules, lock up when you're done or I'll have
your head."

Hiccup nodded in appreciation as he moved inside, he sneakers
squeaked against the wood under his feet as he stepped onto the court
and took a deep breath, he bounced the ball a few times before
dropping back into a standard jump shot, the net swished as the ball
fell through and a grin appeared on Hiccups face as he retrieved his
basic movements quickly got more elaborate as he dropped the ball
between his legs and dashed forward feinting an imaginary opponent
and slamming the ball down to push it higher as he spun to the right
and jumped intercepting the ball mid flight and launching it, the bal
battered against the back board before falling in, he hadn't meant to
skip class in the gym, he just didn't hear the bell at all, he only
realized he'd been there all day when the team walked inside for



afternoon practice.

Gobber just gave him a blank look "There is a limit to emersion,
fortunately you don't do this much or it might be a problem, go
shower and get out of here your still suspended."

Hiccup nodded and did as he was told, darting into the back rooms and
jumping in the shower, he had a second issue, he scratched the back
of his head quickly, the reason he always asked Fishlegs to take
notes for him was because legs just copied out his own notes into
Hiccup's book so he didn't have to worry about returning them, but
Fishlegs wouldn't have done that today since Hiccup was around.

He cocked his head to the side as someone came to mind, miss smartest
in the school did say she'd lend him her notes if he ever needed
them, he smirked to himself as he came back into the gym.

Hiccup paused, he'd never seen the team so somber in their practice
before, their movements were sluggish and Gobber wasn't shouting at
them, the boy made his way over to the coach carefully.

"What's going on?" Hiccup asked worriedly.

"The bracket for the Winter Cup arrived today, the first game is
against the East Berk Outcasts." Gobber sighed

Hiccup froze and glanced at his team, that explained a lot, the games
against the four main Berk schools had always been close, if anything
every tournament they played seemed to be a contest to determine
which of the four schools were the best, The Nightfury's, The
Nightmares, The Outcasts and the Berserkers there wasn't a person on
Berk who wasn't even a little aware of the four teams.

Hiccup moved to the centre of the court and held out his hand,
Tuffnut glanced at Gobber for a moment and the man nodded, curious to
see what Hiccup had planned, Tuffnut bounced the ball to Hiccup
quickly and the boy grinned as he caught it, he spun the ball on his
finger and moved it around his body before dropping it, the
resounding thud of the ball on the court echoed in the now silent gym
and Hiccup caught it the ball, spinning it in his hand he drew it
above his forehead and shot, the ball arced into the air at an absurd
angle as he landed he turned to his team "We'll beat them just like
we always do." The sentence was punctuated by the loud swish of the
ball falling through the net as Hiccup's eyes seemed to spark.

"How do you plan to do that? Your suspended." Fishlegs pointed out,
attempting to curb the unrealistic excitement Hiccup had sparked in
his teammates.

"I'm going to make Snotlout an offer he can't refuse." Hiccup
laughed

If the team was worried about Hiccups plan it didn't show on their
faces, Hiccup gave Gobber a reassuring wave as he darted out of the
gym, completely forgetting about what he was going to do about the
school day as he jumped onto his bike and started it, the engine
purred underneath him as he pulled into the street, he glanced around
quickly before flattening himself against the seat and ripping the
throttle.



* * *

><p>He arrived at his cousins home relatively quickly, Spitelout
lifted an eyebrow at his nephew's sudden appearance, they two
families weren't known to mingle outside of gatherings, Snotlout
seemed just as surprised to see him as Hiccup walked towards the
pair.<p>

"What do you want Useless?" Snotlout spat angrily, rubbing his nose
tenderly.

"Snotlout, I know very well you and your little friends lied,"
Spitelout brought his hand across the back of his sons head "You
think I believe Hiccup just up an attacked you in the
street?"

"There was a _little_ more to it than that," Snotlout admitted "But
still breaking my nose seems a bit excessive for hitting on a girl
you didn't even know!"

"I'm aware, but I'm suspended until the quarter finals of the Winter
Cup," Hiccup began quickly "Our first game is against the East Berk
Outcasts."

Snotlout lifted an eyebrow, even he wasn't stupid enough to pretend
Hiccup's team had a chance without their ace and captain on the court
"Well, better luck next year." Snotlout actually managed to sound a
little sorry.

"Or I could play you in a one on one for the sentence," Hiccup
offered, Snotlout sat forward excitedly, Spitelout lifted an eyebrow
questioningly "Simple game, normal rules, first to five each shot is
one point, if I win you and your dad appeal to the committee and get
my suspension lifted under a misunderstanding I loseâ€¦I'll see if I
can find a date for your homecoming dance." Hiccup offered

"Just beating you would be more than enough," Snotlout jumped to his
feet "Fine your on."

Hiccup grinned, trust his cousin to be easily baited, Snotlout's
leather ball slammed against his palms as the two moved to the boys
backyard, Snotlout's family had been playing the game for
generations, the large half court in the backyard reflected that,
Hiccup would never admit to being envious of the superior practice
space.

"Alright boys, call it in the air." Spitelout announced as he flipped
a coin.

"Heads!" Snotlout exclaimed

Hiccup tilted his head as the coin landed on Spitelout's palm "Tails,
Hiccup starts."

Snotlout groaned and shrugged as he checked the ball to Hiccup to
start the game, Hiccup relaxed with a breath as he bounced the ball
behind him carefully.

Hiccup moved, shifting forward and darting right, Snotlout moved with
him as Hiccup dropped the ball behind his back and cut left before



spinning back around to the right, Snotlout dropped his weight back
and Hiccup cut back to the left as Snotlout leaned too far and
toppled back, Hiccup pulled up and shot, the net swished and Snotlout
growled as he got to his feet.

Hiccup checked the ball to his cousin quickly, he'd never ankle
broken someone before, crossing the moment someone leans on their
pivot foot was nearly impossible to pull off consistently Snotlout
shot him a glare as he forced forward, using his forearm to keep
Hiccup at an arm's length until they were nearly beneath the rim,
Snotlout shifted back and Hiccup darted forward and jumped, Snotlout
smirked from the ground as he darted around Hiccup and dropped the
ball through the hoop.

Hiccup clicked his tongue, Snotlout was just as experienced as him,
underestimating him was a rookie mistake, the ball slapped against
Hiccups palms as he switched gears, dropping back he darted forward
Snotlout's eyes narrowed as the boy suddenly stopped mid drive and
pulled back, Snotlout's eyes widened as Hiccup back stepped into a
jump shot the net swished and Hiccup landed with that infernal smirk
on his face.

"If you're gonna give me so much room." Hiccup taunted

"Very funny." Snotlout snapped back as the ball was check to
him.

Snotlout shifted ball moving around his body as Hiccup hopped lightly
from foot to foot, Snotlout dropped the ball through his legs and
darted right dropping the ball back into a cut before spinning left,
Hiccup gritted his teeth as his cousin stepped up, he dropped left
and cut right before crossing the ball straight under Hiccup's stance
and breaking past him and slamming the ball down.

Hiccup straightened and placed a hand on the back of his neck, he
tilted his head and cracked his neck loudly, Spitelout's eyes widened
from the sidelines, Hiccup had two known tells that he was beginning
to take a contest seriously, of the two of them Snotlout and
Spitelout had only ever seen the first, the loud neck
crack.

Snotlout watched his cousin relax, sinking into a similar posture to
the game at the end of the previous year, the scariest thing about
Hiccup was that people knew he could take the play up another notch,
but he'd never done it, he'd never needed too. Snotlout was also
painfully aware that in Hiccup current state, it was unlikely he
would get within four foot of the ring, the contest was already
Hiccups.

Hiccup shifted the semi lazy sway of his upper body was followed by a
sharp left cut the ball moved passed Snotlout's field of vision and
hovered their a moment, Snotlout frowned at the action, Hiccup didn't
fumble, he never fumbled, as Snotlout reached out to grab it Hiccup's
hand closed over the back of the ball and slammed it forward as he
blew past Snotlout with a rush of air and slammed the ball
down.

Snotlout turned slowly as Spitelout spoke "3-2." He announced, Hiccup
landed lightly, Snotlout could have sworn he saw lightning crackling
from the boys eyes as steam floated off of his shoulders.



Hiccup checked the ball to Snotlout, who shook off the shock and
shifted the ball had barely left his fingertips when Hiccup snatched
it, he stepped across the line into his shooting motion before
Snotlout could register the ball had been stolen.

"4-2." Spitelout counted audibly.

Snotlout checked the ball to Hiccup, the boy didn't even bother
faking he jumped into the air and shot, Snotlout fingertip grazed the
bottom of the ball and it rolled against the rim, Hiccup blew past
Snotlout as the ball rolled out, Hiccup leapt into the air grabbed it
and slammed it back down, landing with a light thud.

"5-2, we will get your suspension lifted Hiccup you have the word of
both of us." Spitelout nodded

Snotlout was still in awe, he knew his cousin was good, but he'd only
seen Hiccup in that state for a few moments at the end of the last
year, it resembled what sports players would simply refer to as the
'zone' although it was just a state in which your focus was so
greatly improved to a normal person it seemed as though you were
going at light speed.

"Sorry I had to go all out so quickly," Hiccup announced simply "I
kind of made an important promise to someone I intend to keep."

"I think this has been a valuable learning experience for Snotlout,"
Spitelout replied with a grin "The rematch should prove to be
interesting."

"Yeah, you got me this time only because I let you," Snotlout finally
snapped out of his reverie to pipe up "The Winter Cup would be boring
if there wasn't at least one team who could present a
challenge."

Hiccup chuckled as he clapped his hand over his cousins, they may
have been at odds, but they were still family "I'll look forward to
it."

Snotlout grinned "Hey, I know it's not really my place, but I think
that little blonde number would be a better fit for you, your face
seemed a little moreâ€¦human than usual."

Hiccup laughed "What do I usually look like if not human?"

"Oh you know, the whole 'I'm really comfortable in the popular circle
mask you always wear'." Snotlout mocked

Hiccups' eyes widened slightly.

"Don't look at me like that," Snotlout snapped "I've known you since
you were four years old, you've never been one for a spotlight off
the court and I doubt that changed in the last year."

"Wow, Snotlout it almost sounds like you care." Hiccup
laughed

"Alright moments over," Snotlout exclaimed "Get out of my backyard
and tell your teammates you'll be saving them again."



Hiccup laughed as he waved, he hopped the fence and jumped on his
bike, his drive back was considerably slower than the drive out,
_Snotlout_ had figured him out, of all the unbearably embarrassing
people to be unable to fool, Snotlout called him out on it, well it
did kind of make sense that had known each other forever, if anyone
was going to notice it would be his family.

* * *

><p>He sighed as he pulled into the car park, he was fine, he didn't
need advice, he could handle his life on his own, just like he had
been, he didn't need Snotlout's concern, he had no desire for pity
and he most certainly didn't need help.<p>

The all too familiar mask enveloped his face as he walked back into
the gym, a small smirk on his face and a dull look in his eyes.

* * *

><p><strong>AN: Heh, I couldn't leave Hiccup suspended! That would
ruin the teams record and Hiccup always has a plan! Besides, I got to
do a few sequences I am happy with and I think the chapter turned out
well, now for responses!**

**Alpha dark-grey Wolf: Well, you're not wrong in any sense of the
term, Hiccup's real personality wouldn't allow him to just go around
sleeping with people, but in this story he's supposed to be a little
lost and you will find out more about that as the story progresses, I
can promise a full explanation! But patience will be the key for that
one!**

**Mark A: Hiccup would be like a mostly A, some B student and Astrid
is sitting pretty on straight A.**

**LunnaValley23: I did originally plan to have Astrid be the kind of
lazy, natural fit nerd, but I decided it against it because in this
story Astrid is still intelligent enough to know that exercise is
necessary, hence morning runs!**

**Iris Patton: I don't plan on abandoning this until I can slap a
completed sticker on it!**

**As always guys if you enjoyed please drop a follow and feel free to
check out my other stories and I will see you in the next one,
peace!**

End
file.


